MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13 OCTOBER 2008 AT 10.00 AM

In the Chair:

Councillor W Graham

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, G Hartin, P McConaghy,

R McDonnell, R McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and C Newcombe.
Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive/Head of Corporate Services  




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure

Mr Aiden McPeake, Head of Technical Services

Mr T Fulton, Network Development Manager, DRD Roads Service
Mr A Hunter, Section Engineer, DRD Roads Service

Mr P O’Reilly )
Mr B Wilsdon )     NI Fire & Rescue Service
Mr M Smyth   )



Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs K McDonald, Member Services/Clerical Officer

08/20:01       APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, Harding, McAllister and
McCambridge.

Ballinasloe Horse Fair
Councillor Graham referred to the Ballinasloe Horse Fair which a number of Councillors had attended and stated that this had been a very successful visit.
Congratulations
Councillor Newcombe congratulated the Head of Technical Services on the birth of his daughter.

Members wished to be associated with this comment.
Antrim Senior Hurling Final

Councillor P McShane expressed his congratulations to Jackie Carson and his son who had played together and helped to win the Antrim Senior Hurling Final. 
After discussion it was agreed that the Chairman would host a reception for Mr Carson and his son.
Chairman’s Reception
Councillor McMullan congratulated Councillor Graham on a previous reception held, and stated that it was his opinion that his son Jonathan Graham should be congratulated on his sterling work as Ambassador for the Council.
Members wished to be associated with these remarks.

J R Gorman Award
Councillor C McShane informed members that Mr Frank McBride, Maintenance Officer, of the NI Housing Executive had received the J R Gorman Award for achieving the highest degree of tenant’s satisfaction on record.
After discussion it was agreed to invite Mr McBride to a Chairman’s Reception.
Business Awards Ceremony

The Clerk informed members that the Business Awards Ceremony would take place on Friday 24 October 2008 at 7pm at Lissanoure Castle.
After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillors Newcombe and P McShane be nominated to attend the Business Awards Ceremony at Lissanoure Castle”.



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That Councillors Blaney and O Black be nominated to attend the Business Awards Ceremony at Lissanoure Castle”.



Councillor C McShane proposed


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That Councillor Graham be nominated to attend the Business Awards Ceremony at Lissanoure Castle”.

08/20:02       Minutes of Council Meeting held on 8 SEPTEMBER2008
The minutes of the Council meeting held on 8 September 2008, having been circulated were taken as read.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 September 2008 be adopted.”

08/20:03       MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 SEPTEMBER 2008

Bushmills Library
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that an update would be sought from the developer concerning the plans for Bushmills Library.
Allotment at Currysheskin

 In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that correspondence regarding the allotment scheme at Currysheskin was due to be returned in the near future.
Christmas Tree Assistance
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that the approximate cost per tree for half a day’s assistance for three men and a cherry picker would be £315.00.

Councillor McConaghy stated that in his opinion the Community Groups should be responsible for decorating the Christmas trees. 

Councillor M Black stated that she would like to see the lights in Ballycastle being lit this year.

After discussion 
Councillor McIlroy proposed

Seconded by Councillor M Black 

“That assistance be provided to help Community Groups in relation to decorating Christmas trees”.

On a vote being taken there were seven votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

It was agreed that Community Groups would provide their own decorations and insurance.

08/20:04
ROADS SERVICE PROGRAMME – AUTUMN CONSULTATION
Councillor Graham welcomed Mr T Fulton and Mr A Hunter, representatives from DRD Roads Service, to the meeting.
Mr Fulton and Mr Hunter presented an update on the progress of Road Schemes in Moyle.

Maintenance of Roads

Mr Fulton referred to the report which gave a detailed explanation regarding maintenance operations, he highlighted a number of additional schemes which had now been completed.  
Resurfacing Completed/Proposed
Mr Fulton informed members that a number of surface treatment schemes had been completed at a cost of £660,000, and pointed out that 2.5km of resurfacing had been proposed for 2008/2009 at a total cost of £190,000. 
Footway Resurfacing
Mr Fulton stated that 3.52km of footway resurfacing had been completed at a cost of £32,000. 

Slurry Sealing

Mr Fulton informed members that the proposed slurry sealing at Carnduff Park, Ballycastle, and Carnbore Road, Straidbilly, had been deferred due to the weather conditions.   
Footway Resurfacing Proposed
Mr Fulton informed members that 2.05km of resurfacing had been proposed for 2008/2009 at a total cost of £44,000.

Surface Dressing Completed/Proposed
Mr Fulton gave details of surface dressing schemes that had been completed at a cost of £204,000, and pointed out that a further 29.8km was proposed for 2008/2009 at a cost of £122,100. 
Surface Treatment Completed/Proposed
Mr Fulton informed members that 0.92km of surface treatment had been completed within the Moyle area during 2007/2008 at a total cost of £13,000.

He pointed out that the proposed schemes for 2008/2009 at Burn Brae, Lisnagunagh. Dalriada Gardens, Ballycastle, Dalriada Crescent, Cushendall and Middlepark Avenue, Cushendall had been deferred.
Drainage Completed/Proposed
Mr Fulton informed members that further progress had been made with regards to drainage works at a cost of £28,500, with works at a cost of £38,000 being proposed for 2008/2009, as detailed within the report.
Minor Works
Mr Fulton referred to the A43 Glenariff Footway which created the provision of a footway from Main Street, Waterfoot, along the Glenariff Road to Foriff Caravan Park, incorporating the provision of a safety barrier and a vehicle restraint system between the carriage way and the Glenariff river at a cost of £230,000, and stated that these works had commenced in March 2008 and would be completed by summer 2008.  Detailed photographs were included in the report. 

He also informed members that it was proposed to realign the ‘S’ bend on the Kilns Road near the primary school and provide an adjacent footway.  The scheme was currently at design stage and was planned for a late start this financial year. He stated that progress of the scheme was subject to land acquisition and the realisation of significant partnership funding from the relevant funding body at the primary school.
Traffic Schemes Completed/Proposed
Mr Fulton gave details of progress regarding traffic schemes including the new zebra crossing facility outside Brady’s Supermarket in Ballycastle, and stated that he recognised that there were some problems with this crossing.

He also stated that gateways would be provided at the speed limits on A2 Whitepark Road, dropped kerbs to facilitate the mobility impaired in Ballycastle town and improved boarding facilities at rural bus stops when locations are agreed with Translink.

Traffic Management
Mr Fulton gave details of work that had been completed during 2007/2008 regarding chevron signs being provided at B14 Ballyeamon Road and B17 Straid Road.  

He pointed out that proposals to extend the waiting restrictions on Runkerry Road had been sent to Council for their consideration and that Roads Service would survey the Causeway Coastal Route to see what additional signs needed to be replaced or upgraded.  
Councillor McConaghy stated that traffic calming measures should be looked at again with regards to entering Lisnagunagh village, and pointed out that the public only adhered to the speed limit whilst the PSNI were there.
In reply Mr Fulton stated that this was a matter for the PSNI to enforce.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he was disappointed that Bushmills had been excluded from the report with regards to traffic calming measures and pointed out that car parking was also a problem at present.
Mr Fulton stated that he would investigate these issues.

In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr Fulton stated that he would raise the issue of traffic control at Bayview Road, Ballycastle with their traffic control department.
Maintenance of Structures - Highway Structures Completed 2007/2008
Mr Fulton referred to the highway structures that have been carried out during 2007/2008 as contained within the report and stated that a further three schemes were proposed for 2008/2009.  He pointed out that schemes may be substituted or altered depending on finance and developing circumstances throughout the year.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Fulton stated that he would investigate the subsidence at Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.

Street Lighting
Mr Fulton informed members that as part of the Street Lighting Upgrading Programme five schemes had been completed during 2007/2008 with a further three schemes being proposed for 2008/2009.  Three other schemes had been proposed should resources become available.

Strategic Road Improvements – Major Works Schemes

Mr Fulton stated that details regarding Major Works Schemes were contained in the report, and referred to the A26 Frosses dualling scheme which was part of the Northern Key Transport Corridor that links Belfast to Londonderry via Antrim, Ballymena, Ballymoney, Coleraine and Limavady.

Development Control

Mr Fulton informed members that during the period April 2007 to 31 March 2008 the Development Control Section had dealt with 288 Planning Applications, 7 Pre-Planning Enquiries and 4 Planning Applications involving Private Street Orders.  He also gave details of developments adopted by the Roads Service.
Northern Area Plan

Mr Fulton stated that Planning Service had published details of over 5,000 objections received to the draft Northern Area Plan.  He informed members that Roads Service were examining those which had a roads related content.

Having completed his presentation Mr Fulton stated that he had answers to a number of queries raised by members; Bushmills Parking would be investigated; Slipway at Cushendall – work carried out was temporary a further permanent scheme was proposed which would include a footway; Waterfoot Parking – Roads Service do not own all of the land; Non Attendance by Traffic Management at a DPP meeting – Mr Young unable to attend due to ill health – he had not left prior notice of the meeting; Cottage Site – Road Parking would be investigated, Removal of sign erected by BT at Bus Stop, Ballycastle – Planning Permission to be investigated and Dropped Kerbs for mobility impaired, Ann Street Alleyway, Ballycastle – Alleyway does not belong to Roads Service.   

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Hunter stated that the removal of Maghery Road from the gritting schedule was due to insufficient number of cars using this road.
Councillor McConaghy pointed out that people would now have to use the Whitepark Road, which was extremely twisted and dangerous.

Councillor McIlroy expressed his agreement with this comment.

Mr Hunter referred to the Request/Enquiry Forms circulated and asked that members complete these regarding their other queries and he would get back to them with answers.
Mr Fulton and Mr Hunter left the meeting at this point.

08/20:04
PRESENTATION BY THE NORTHERN IRELAND FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE
The Chairman welcomed Mr Peter O’Reilly, Mr Bill Wilsdon and Mr Mark Smyth from the Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service to the meeting, in order to discuss the availability of land at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle for a new fire station.
Mr O’Rielly informed members that Ballycastle Fire Station had first opened in 1961 and that it attends in excess of 200 emergency calls per year.  He stated that the Fire Station was in the town centre which posed great difficulty during busy periods especially during the Lammas Fair, and pointed out that although the fire station was operational it urgently required major repairs or an upgrade.
Mr O’Rielly pointed out that the Fire Service in Ballycastle covered an extensive area.

He referred to the Emergency services investment project and stated that the training facilities were very poor together with Disability Discrimination Act compliance, parking facilities and the lack of Gender facilities.
Mr O’Rielly informed members that the review of second pumping appliances, were included in the Integrated Risk Management Plan 2007/08 and it was recommended that there should be no change in the number of appliances based at Ballycastle Fire Station.  However, due to the remoteness of Ballycastle Fire Station, consideration should be given to assess the potential for enhancing RTC rescue capability.

With regards to the proposed location at Ramoan Road, he stated that this met the emergency response standards, and that the 1.8 acre site was larger than the minimum requirement of 1.3 acres.

He stated that the suitability of the site was ideal as the location met with emergency response standards and as it was a green field area there were no demolition issues.  He pointed out that the access and egress would be much better than the current location and that the proposed site would be away from the congested town centre in a neutral community area.

Mr O’Rielly informed members that the new location would incorporate an operational fire station, community room, a suitable external/internal training facility, suitable parking facilities, be DDA compliant and be of a sustainable construction.  
He stated that the new fire station would offer services to the community, including potential for cadet schemes, Local Intervention Fire Education Schemes, Road Accident Consequences Education and community events.
Details were highlighted to members of the new Armagh station which included an area for use by the community.
Councillor Black stated that she fully supported the Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service and pointed out that accessibility and parking at the existing fire station had been an ongoing issue for a number of years.  
Councillor P McShane was in agreement with these comments and pointed out that the Fire and Rescue Service were an integral part of the community.

The Clerk raised the issue of the planning status of the proposed new fire station, and pointed out that on the area plan the land was marked as being recreation under PPS8. He stated that the NI Housing Executive were also considering this land for social housing.
In reply Mr O’Rielly pointed out that the Fire and Rescue Service were restricted as there were no other sites available in Ballycastle for a new station.
Councillor Blaney pointed out that the current location on Market Street was a danger to the public and to the drivers of the fire engines.  He stated that the NI Housing Executive had yet to develop the site on Ramoan Road which they have had for a long number of years.   
In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr O’Rielly stated that there was a Cadet Scheme at the Coleraine Fire Station that children from the Moyle attended but due to the location it was deemed too far for children to travel.
Councillor C McShane stated that she totally supported the proposals as she had recently been to visit the Fire Station and found conditions very poor.  She also pointed out that it would be beneficial for the community to have a facility for community events.
In reply to the Clerk, Mr O’Reilly stated that when a site was secured the new station for Ballycastle would progress up the list.  He also stated that their Chief Officer would have to agree to the purchase of the site and secure the funding necessary.

Having answered members other questions Mr O’Rielly, Mr Wilsdon and Mr Smyth left the meeting at this point.
08/20:05
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICES REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report having been circulated was taken as read.

Causeway Museum Service AGM

The Head of Tourism and Leisure (HTLS) informed members that an AGM of the Regional Museum Service had been held on Friday 3 October 2008.  He stated that members should be aware that this group was chaired by an elected member and that this was rotated round the four Councils.  He informed members that at this years AGM Councillor McIlroy had been elected as Chair for the next year.
The HTLS stated that CMS Officers presented a review of the year’s work, and members were unanimous in agreeing that an amazing amount of work had been undertaken over the year and congratulated the Officers.  He stated that it was noted that the funding for the Community Outreach Officer would end March 2009 and it was agreed to seek agreement from participating Councils to increase contributions to make up the shortfall so that the programme can continue. He reported that the cost to Council would be £1,700.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That the £1,700 be included in the rates estimates for a Community Outreach Officer for the Causeway Museum Service”.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Places for Sport
The HTLS informed members that Places for Sport 08/09 was a new capital funding programme introduced by Sport Northern Ireland which had just been launched after a consultation exercise.  He stated that the final guidance notes and application forms had been posted on to the Sport NI website on 26 September.

He pointed out that Places for Sport 08/09 was an interim funding measure with a very finite timeline and that projects needed to be in a state of readiness and have planning permission in place with applications being submitted before 17 October 2008 and completed together with money drawn down by 31 March 2009.  
He stated that funding for the programme was £2.9 million and the maximum award was £245,000. He informed members that there had been a few expressions of interest from Soccer Clubs using Council pitches or who would like Council to provide a pitch within the area. Details regarding the 09/10 Places for Sport Funding would be released at a later date when funding was confirmed.
Replacement of Electrical Switch Gear at Quay Road
The HTLS informed members that after investigation regarding Floodlighting at the Synthetic Pitch it had been discovered that three of the eight electrical boxes on the periphery of the playing surface had faulty switch gear. One of the boxes went on fire and needed all the switchgear replaced. On examination another two boxes showed signs of the capacitors melting and diagnosed as a faulty batch of capacitors. He stated that the Company who had carried out the installation contacted the parts distributor and after several meetings it was agreed that the repairs would be carried out at their expense. The electrics will be monitored closely to ensure that there is not a reoccurrence of the fault.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HTLS stated that he would investigate what the guarantees were for the replacement of the electrical equipment.
Councillor C McShane entered the meeting at this point.

Coastal Canoe Trails Project – Countryside Access & Activities Network (CAAN)

The HTLS informed members that during the last seven years CAAN had worked in partnership with a wide range of organisations to deliver new outdoor recreation trails for both the local population and visitors.  He stated that this included 335km of canoe trails which were unique to Northern Ireland, and that building on this existing product the demand for a series of canoe trails had been identified and was set out as a priority development within CAAN’s 2009 – 2012 Operation Plan.
He stated that CAAN was now inviting Council to become a partner in this project, which would be of strategic significance with regard to water-based recreation and tourism in Northern Ireland.  He informed members that the total project cost would be an estimated cost of £82,893.
The HTLS informed members that the proposed trails would encompass the Limavady, Coleraine, Moyle, Larne, Carrickfergus, Down District and Newry & Mourne Council areas.

He pointed out that the amount required from Moyle District Council was £1,573 with match funding being sought from the other six local authorities, Ulster Garden Villages and funding in kind from the Causeway Coast Kayak Association.

He further stated that CAAN are requesting that Council confirm their interest in partnering with them for the delivery of the project and advise whether the funding would be made available for the 2009-2010 financial year.

After discussion it was agreed to approve in principal to include the funding in the rates estimate in relation to the Coastal Canoe trails project.

Canoe Access Signage Strategy – Countryside Access & Activities Network (CAAN)
The HTLS informed members that Phase II of the CAAN’s canoe development programme included a commitment to implement a signage strategy with partners including Roads Service and local authorities.

He stated that CAAN were now inviting Council to become a partner in this project, and that the project cost was estimated at £119,600.
The HTLS informed members that the amount required from Moyle District Council would be £1,025 with match funding being sought from other local authorities, DARD and DCAL.
He stated that CAAN were requesting that council confirm their interest in partnering with them for the delivery of the project and advise whether the required funding would be made available for the 2009 – 2010 financial year.

After discussion it was agreed in principal to include funding for Canoe Access Signage Strategy on the Rates Estimate.

Waymarked Way Guides – Countryside Access & Activities Network (CAAN)
The HTLS informed members that CAAN were preparing for the production of the Second Edition Waymarked Way Guides which would include The Causeway Coast Way and the Moyle Way and were inviting Moyle District Council to become a partner in the project, which was of strategic significance with regard to development of outdoor recreation and tourism in Northern Ireland.  
He stated that the total project cost was estimated at £93,477.
The HTLS stated that the amount required from Moyle District Council was £1,954 with match funding being sought from the twelve other local authorities, Ulster Garden Villages and the NIEA.

He stated that CAAN were requesting that Council confirm their interest in partnering with them for the delivery of the project and advise whether the required funding would be made available for the 2009-2010 financial year.

After discussion it was agreed to include funding for the Waymarked Way Guides on the Rates Estimate.

Coastal Management Committee
The HTLS informed members that the Coastal Management Committee was a partnership between Limavady, Coleraine, Moyle and the National Trust and that statutory agencies had been set up to look at coastal zone management on the Causeway Coast within the three local authorities.  He stated that the group were requesting agreement in principle from the three local authorities to approach the statutory agencies to establish if there may be funding available to fund either the post of a Coastal zone officer or a Coastal Zone Strategy or both for the area of coastline from Magilligan Point to Garron Point.
He stated that the group stressed that it was only a request in principle to take this proposal forward and does not commit Council to any future funding.

He pointed out that if the group’s enquiries suggested that funding may be available then a full report would be brought to the three local authorities for their consideration.

After discussion it was agreed to approve in principal enquiries regarding available funding for either the post of a Coastal Zone Officer or a Coastal Zone Strategy or both for the area of coastline from Magilligan Point to Garron Point.

Cushendall Cliff Path – Northern Ireland Environment Agency (NIEA) Grant

The HTLS stated that following a recent land slide on the Cliff Path which resulted in the path being closed on health and safety grounds, an application for £2,623.45 was submitted to NIEA for grant assistance for the repair of the path.

He stated that NIEA had now considered Council’s application and was prepared to offer grant assistance at 75% of eligible costs up to a maximum of £1,968.00.

He informed members that Conservation Volunteers Northern Ireland had now been requested to provide a programme of works to be completed before 31st March 2009.

Councillor P McShane stated that he welcomed this funding.

Causeway Coast Way – Ballintoy to Whitepark Bay

The HTLS stated that as members would recall on the 11 June it had been agreed to defer the decision of 12 May to create a public path by order so that negotiations with the land owner could be initiated to have the pathway secured through agreement. 

He pointed out as reported to Council on 11 August a draft agreement had been drawn up and forwarded to the land owner’s solicitor, which accommodated the land owner’s requirements.

He stated that to date Council’s legal advisor, BCCLS, had not received a response from the other side although they had been in possession of the draft agreement for over two months.

The HTLS referred to an email which had been forwarded to the land owner’s solicitor, a copy of which was circulated and stated that a response had not yet been received.  He informed members that if a reply had not been received by the end of October it was recommended that the Public Path Order be progressed.

This was agreed.

Millennium Park Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that he would investigate the possibility of providing a waste bin at the Millennium Park in Bushmills.

After discussion


Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services Department be adopted”.
08/20:07
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT

The Technical Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.
Wheelie Bin Survey
The HTS informed members that a Wheelie Bin Survey had been compiled by Mr G Boyd and Technical Services staff.  He stated that the report highlighted the conditions of wheelie bins throughout the district which included a number of recommendations; That all new householders requesting black or blue bins are charged a rate of £30 per bin which was a reduction on the current price of £45 per bin; a guarantee stating that the bin would be replaced within the five year guarantee period for split body-lid damage or faulty wheels;  any containers damaged by fire, stolen or vandalised would not be replaced by Council; all replacement bins over 5 years old must be paid for by the householder; all repairs on bins over 5 years old for replacement wheels, axles and lids would be charged based on part costs.  There is currently no charge for this service; where properties have two black bins at present they would receive a letter informing them that Council have adopted a policy of only issuing additional or larger bins in the following circumstances: - Where a property has seven or more people living in the house and where the occupant has a medical condition which would deem an extra or larger bin necessary, a doctor’s note would be required for confirmation.

This policy was recommended for approval.

Councillor McMullan pointed out that the criteria for additional bins being provided had previously been agreed at six people living in a house and not seven.

The HTS stated that the requirements were to try and encourage households to recycle more and not have two wheelie bins.

After discussion, it was agreed that the policy be approved subject to the number of people living in a household be changed from seven to six, regarding the provision of additional bins.

IFA Grant Aid for Grounds Improvement
The HDS informed members that a letter had been received from Ballycastle United Football Club stating that their application for a provisional award of £10,000 had been approved by the Irish Football Association Executive Board on 28 August 2008.  The total cost for this fencing project would be £16,570 with match funding of £6,570 required from the Council.   The date that tenders had to be returned by was 31 October 2008.  A copy of the proposed scheme had been circulated for information. 
He stated that a letter had also been received from Mosside Football Club stating that their application for a provisional award of £3,625 had been approved by the Irish Football Association Executive Board on 28 August 2008.  The total cost for this fencing project for Mosside Football Club was £6,515 with match funding of £2,890 required from the Council.   The date that tenders had to be returned by was 31 October 2008.  A copy of the proposed scheme had been circulated for information.
Councillor P McShane requested that item 13 on the agenda be discussed at this stage.
This was agreed.

08/20:13
SPORTS FACILITY IN MOYLE
(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Councillor P McShane referred to the Sports Facilities available in the Moyle area, and requested that a comprehensive list of all outdoor facilities in Moyle be provided with no further work being carried out until a feasibility study had been completed.
He pointed out that the local Gaelic Club facilities were heavily relied on by other clubs and stated that it was his opinion that the Council were discriminating against the GAA.   He also stated that the Glens area were also being denied sporting facilities and enquired if there was a strategy for the development of sport. 

The HTLS stated that a sports strategy had been adopted by Moyle Sports Advisory some years ago.

In reply to member’s queries regarding the 6ft fence to be erected at Quay Road Playing Fields, the HTS stated that this would not infringe on the Gaelic pitch.

After further discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor McMullan

“That a comprehensive list of all outside sporting facilities in Moyle be compiled and that no further development would be carried out until an Equality Impact Assessment had been carried out”.   

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour and five votes against. The Chairman, using his casting vote, voted against the proposal which was lost.

With reference to Ballycastle United and Mosside Football Clubs, Councillor Blaney stated that if the pitches remained in ownership of the Council these requests should be approved.

The HTS stated that a letter had been sent to the Clubs stating that they would not have sole rights to the pitches.

After further discussion, it was agreed to undertake the proposed works outlined.
Proposal to Lease Football Pitches at Community Walk, Mosside
The HTS informed members that a proposal had been received from Mosside Football Club to lease the football pitches at Community Walk in Mosside.
He stated that the Club were keen to lease these pitches as this would allow them to seek financial assistance through grants for floodlighting.  He pointed out that if Council agreed to lease the pitches, the Club would take full responsibility for the maintenance of the grounds.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Hartin

“That a contract be drawn up which was acceptable to the Mosside Football Club with the possibility of agreeing a lease”.

Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment

Seconded by Councillor P McShane 
“That a business case be requested from Mosside Football Club showing capacity to lease and maintain the pitches”.

On a vote being taken there were six votes in favour and none against the amendment which was carried.

Date for Next Waste Management Working Group
The HTS informed members that a provisional date of 22 October at 2pm had been set for the next Waste Management Working Group.

After discussion it was agreed that an alternative date for the next Waste Management Meeting would be sought.
Oak Tree and Plaque from NILGA
The HTS informed member that Ballintoy had received joint third place with Glenarm in the Village Category of the NILGA Translink Ulster in Bloom/Britain in Bloom 2008 competition.
He stated that in celebration of 30 years of Ulster in Bloom all 26 Councils had been presented with an oak tree and plaque in recognition of this from the Northern Ireland Local Government Association.  He pointed out that the Council had now to decide an appropriate location for this plaque and planting of the oak tree.
After discussion it was agreed that congratulations would be passed to Ballintoy and that the oak tree and plaque would be located beside the existing oak trees in Ballintoy.

Letter from Green Light Gateway – Maintenance of Flower Beds in Ballycastle
The HTS informed members that a letter had been received from the Project Co-ordinator of Greenlight Gateway.  He stated that it was highlighted in the letter that the hanging basket project in Ballycastle this year had been a great success and that it had provided the young people with experience in planting, watering and feeding of the hanging baskets.
He pointed out that in order to develop this initiative further the Project Co-ordinator had requested that Moyle District Council provide two prepared raised flower beds adjacent to the “Welcome to Ballycastle” sign.  Greenlight Gateway would supply the flowers for these beds and all the hanging baskets at the seafront including Sheskburn House, and would undertake the maintenance which would include weeding, watering and feeding for the price of £1500 for 2009.

After discussion it was agreed to approve this request.  It was also agreed to write to the Green Light Gateway requesting them to consider an extended partnership with the Council to cover other areas in the district.
Lights at the War Memorial Bushmills
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that the lighting at the Bushmills War Memorial would be investigated before Remembrance Sunday.

After discussion,


Council M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved



“That the Technical Services Report be adopted”.

08/20:07
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

Request for Additional Duties Payment
The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) informed members that a request for an honorarium payment for additional duties had been received from the  GCVC Supervisor and the GCVC Assistant Manager.  She stated that these requests were in accordance with Council guidelines and procedures and were recommended for approval.

This was agreed.
Payroll Wages Clerk
The ACE referred to the vacancy for the Payroll Wages Clerk and reported it was reported that a redundancy was due to take place and that this person was entitled to be considered for the position as alternative employment.
After discussion it was agreed that the recruitment and selection exercise in relation to the Pay Roll Wages Clerk would be suspended.
Requests for Flexible Working under Family Friendly Working Policy
The ACE informed members that requests had been received from two members of staff for flexible working in accordance with Department of Trade and Industry Guidelines.

She stated that these applications met the criteria and would have no adverse effect on operational requirements within the departments and are therefore recommended for approval.

These requests were agreed.

She requested that all future requests would be dealt with under delegated authority.

This was agreed.
Single Status
An update regarding the Management proposals in relation to Single Status had been circulated for information.

The ACE outlined the current situation regarding the Working Hours and stated that because of the risk of an equal pay claim, all staff would be required to move to the new hours.

After discussion,



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor C McShane 

“That the Management Proposals in relation to Single Status be approved”. 

Councillor McConaghy proposed an amendment

“That the Management Proposals do not be accepted until clarification be sought if the sum proposed regarding the buy-out of hours was non-taxable as in other local Authorities”.

There was no seconder for this amendment.

Councillor McConaghy requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, S Blaney, McDonnell, McMullan and C McShane voted in favour and Councillors Hartin and McConaghy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors W Graham, McIlroy, P McShane and Newcombe abstained.

Application for Day Release under Further Education and Study Policy
The ACE informed members that an application had been received under Council’s further education and study policy.  This application meets the Policy criteria and was recommended for approval.
This request was approved.
Community Safety Manager
The ACE referred to the report and informed members that legal opinion had been sought regarding a permanent contract being offered to the Community Safety Manager and stated that there would be no detriment, cost or risk to Council.

It was agreed that the Community Safety Managers contract be made permanent.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

11 Novally Road, Ballycastle
The ACE informed members that details of Council’s intentions for use of this property had been forwarded to Land and Property Services.
She stated that a letter had been received from Land and Property Services stating that they were unable to progress this matter until Council confirmed in writing that it would adhere to the advice offered through Local Government Division circular LG02/08 which considered it best practice to notify Central Advisory Unit of any surplus Council property, who would then utilise the clearing house process to identify any other public sector need.

She stated that some Council’s did not wish to adhere to the Clearing House process as this process preceded any offer to the former owner or an open market sale.  She stated that Central Advisory Unit are now requesting a response from Council regarding putting all surplus land and property owned by the Council into the clearing house in the future.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That the current policy regarding disposal of property be retained and Council would not enter into the clearing house process by Land and Property Services.

Library, Main Street, Bushmills
The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from Seymour Sweeney requesting that Council consider either selling or leasing Bushmills Library to him in order that this could be amalgamated with his other properties for the creation of an improved streetscape and visual aesthetic within Main Street, Bushmills.
She stated that Council may recall an approach from another developer in the area who had requested that Bushmills Library be included in a Planning Application which he was submitting.  She pointed out that this was a large application for development of the surrounding area incorporating the library, old school house and the shoe shop.  She reminded members that it was agreed by Council that concept plans would be drawn up by the developer and that these plans would be brought back to Council prior to any decision being made.  She stated that it should be noted that at this stage there was no intention to sell or lease the property to the developer.
She stated that Planning Permission had also been obtained regarding the change of use from a commercial shop unit to a tourist information centre with associated retail.  She informed members that Council were currently awaiting further details from NITB regarding Terms of Reference and Interpretation on the Wider Area including the Library.  She also pointed out that the Central Advisory Unit had indicated that if Council decided to dispose of this property it should be offered back through the clearing house process since this was the route the property was acquired.
After discussion it was agreed not to dispose of the Bushmills Library.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that he would investigate the responsibility for the pathway between the two properties at Bushmills Library.

Ramoan Road Ballycastle
It was agreed that this item would be discussed in committee.

The ACE informed members that following the meeting on 9 September 2008 with the Northern Ireland Housing Executive further correspondence and a preliminary feasibility Report on the Ramoan site had been received.

The Clerk stated that there were two competing requests for this land and pointed out that concerns would be with the Fire and Rescue Service receiving Planning Permission, as it would most likely be easier to receive this for social housing.  He also pointed out that approval to dispose of this land may be required from the Department.

After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That the land at Ramoan Road be offered to the NI Fire and Rescue Service for the provision of a new fire station, subject to Departmental approval”.
It was also agreed to notify the NI Housing Executive of the Council’s decision.
The meeting continued out of Committee.

Cinemobile
The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from Cinemobile requesting permission to use the car park at the Ferry Terminal in Ballycastle on 17, 18 and 19 October and the Waterfoot car park at Cushendall on 20, 21 and 22 October 2008.

It was agreed to approve this request.
Rent Reviews
The ACE informed members that rent reviews had been carried out by Land and Property Services on Cushendall Golf Club - £10,000 from 1 April 2005 and Land at Kilns Road, Bun Scoil - £7,500 from 1 November 2006.
It was agreed to approve these rent reviews.
Land Lettings
The ACE informed members that Land Lettings were now due for renewal under the normal November terms for Coast Road, Cushendall, Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh, Carrowreagh Road and Armoy.

After discussion it was agreed to advertise the Land Lettings due for renewal.
Audit and Governance Working Group 
After discussion it was agreed that a future date would be sought for the Audit and Governance Working Group.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.

08/20:09
REVIEW OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARIES – PROVISIONAL RECOMMENDATIONS
(Carried forward from last agenda)
Councillor McMullan suggested that this item be placed on a future agenda.

The Clerk pointed out that representation had to be submitted before 12 November 2008.

After discussion, it was agreed that all submissions in relation to Local Government Boundaries would go through the individual Councillors or parties.
08/20:10
COUNCIL TO ASK NORTHERN HEALTH BOARD TO SUPPORT SURE START IN THE GLENS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan requested that Council support the extension of Sure Start in the Glens area.
After discussion it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Northern Health Trust requesting additional budgets for Sure Start in the Glens.

08/20:11
COUNCIL TO RE-CONSIDER ITS DECISION ON THE NEW PLANNING SCHEME
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan referred to Council’s previous decision not to adopt the new Streamlined Planning Consultation Scheme, and requested Council to reconsider this decision.
After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That the new Streamlined Planning Consultation Scheme be adopted”.

08/20:12
PROPOSED WIND FARM FOR TORR
(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)

Councillor Newcombe suggested that a representative from RPS Consulting Engineers be invited to attend a future Council meeting in order for members to discuss the proposed tidal generators for Torr.

This was agreed.
08/20:14
CONFERENCE, COURSES


“Growing Creative Communities through the Arts Conference” by Forum for Local Government & The Arts at the Braid Arts Centre, Ballymena Town Hall Museum and Arts Centre in Ballymena on 4 November.

There were no nominations to attend the above conference.


Northern Ireland Conference 2008 on 11 November 2008 at the Waterfoot Hall Belfast

There were no nominations to attend the above conference.

08/20:15       NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING, LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

08/20:16       SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
08/20:17       CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 15 September 2008 from the Honorary Consul of the Republic of Poland based in Newry enclosing letter of his appointment signed by the Minister of Foreign Affairs.
After discussion it was decided that the Good Relations Officer would investigate inviting the newly appointed Honorary Polish Consul to a future council meeting.

Letter dated 23 September 2008 from the Planning Service regarding replacement dwelling at 6 Bayview Road, Rathlin Island.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 25 September 2008 from the Planning Service regarding site at Layde Road Cushendun.
This letter was noted.

Letter from the Minister for Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety concerning the development of a new fire station at Ballycastle.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 1 October 2008 from Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service enclosing Integrated Risk Management Plan (IRMP) 2007/08 Review of Second Pumping Appliances at 12 Fire Stations.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 2 October 2008 from the Association of Old Vehicle Clubs in NI Ltd requesting support for an exemption to old vehicle events.

After discussion it was agreed to support the Old Vehicle Clubs in Northern Ireland not having to go to the Parades Commission for permission to hold events.

E-mail dated 3 October 2008 from Murray Bell Architects regarding Planning Approvals/Streamlined Process
The Clerk stated that this letter had been withdrawn from circulation based on legal advice.
08/20:18
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

Sign for Carrick-a-Rede Rope Bridge

Councillor McConaghy referred to correspondence received from Michael Armour, Roads Service which he stated had been very negative regarding a direction sign for Carrick-a-Rede Rope Bridge.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved

“That a letter be sent to the Chief Executive of the NITB requesting a sign for Carrick-a-Rede rope bridge to be attached to other signs that were already in place”.
The meeting concluded at 2pm

…………………………………………………………

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………………………….
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